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July 23, 2023 

 

Stamate Skliris 

733 Fairview Ave. N. 

Saint Paul, MN 55104 

(651) 366-1488 

Skliris@gmail.com 

 

Attn:  Marcia Moermond, Legislative Hearing Officer 

City of Saint Paul 

310 City Hall 

15 West Kellogg Boulevard 

Saint Paul, Mn 55102-1615 

Phone: (651) 266-8585 Fax: (651) 266-8574 

legislativehearings@ci.stpaul.mn.us 

 

Dear Ms. Moermond, 

 

I want to thank you in advance for your time.  Additionally, I sincerely hope this writing finds 

you well in the progression of recovery after your recent medical procedure. 

 

I am writing to respectfully request that the Department of Safety and Inspections (DSI) grant 

me the certificate of occupancy to my 733 Fairview Ave. N., Saint Paul Home for the reasons I 

will illustrate.   

 

Inspector’s Paradoxical Directives 

 

Below, the yellow highlighted comments from the 2015 and the 2021 Code Compliance Reports of 

my Home with the accompanying photos at the time these inspections occurred, contrasted 

against the recent June 6, 2023 Inspectors’ comments, illustrates an overt paradox.  Opposing or 

inconsistent requests in the code compliance reports from varying and even the very same 

inspector 8 years later, finding new items that had already been inspected previously, but 

perhaps forgotten that they were already inspected previously, but now, 8 years later, requesting 

the opening of walls and ceilings is troublesome and logically, only keeps prolonging completion 

of the Home.  

 

 The Plumbing Inspector(s) inspected the Water Heater PVC venting pipes in 2015-2016 and 

again in 2021.  The Warm Air Inspector(s) inspected the ductwork in 2015-2016 and again in 

2021.  As the photos illustrate, the venting pipes and ductwork were entirely visible to the 

human eye during that time period.  Both the venting gas pipes and ductwork were visible 

because the ceilings and walls were entirely open/exposed (AKA no sheetrock).  So, contrary to 

what was documented most recently, in the new June 2023 inspection by two inspectors in their 

comments, the ceilings and walls were not covered up as alleged during the first two inspections, 

nor was the work during that time period ever done without a permit as the DSI leger will show, 

and appropriately this work was subsequently inspected.   

 

Accordingly, the Plumbing Inspector’s June 2023 directive that:   
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“The walls/ceilings will need to be opened up to inspect the water heater venting…” and, 

 

the Warm Air Inspector’s directive that:   

 

“Ducts were installed and covered up without permit or inspection.  Must either open up 

walls that now have drywall on them so inspections may be done or will need to have 

ductwork aerosealed from the inside” is not accurate.  

 

Not only are the 2023 inspector positions contradictory form the 2015 and 2021 inspector’s 

comments, but the demands illustrate that DSI is plainly ‘moving the goal posts back’ on me by 

requiring redundant work and repeated inspections.  I relied on these various inspectors to my 

detriment.  A homeowner should be entitled to rely on the conclusions and assurances of 

inspectors and have peace of mind and continue forward with the work on the home with those 

findings.  That is reasonable. However, when a variety of different inspectors come in and out of 

the home over the years, inspect, some retire, some render new opinions, others misplace their 

findings, and then inspectors return to the home and render different opinions or conflicting 

findings from the previous inspectors and inspections (from the 2015 and the 2021 inspections), 

the findings should be construed in favor of the homeowner and not against him. 

 

To mistake the facts and to require the homeowner now to “open up walls/ceilings/drywall would 

not only be unduly costly and burdensome to me homeowner, but superfluous, and an arbitrary 

and capricious request from DSI.  There is no reasonable basis to destroy finished home walls 

and ceilings given that this work was completed nearly 7-8 years ago and the inspectors have 

already seen these venting pipes and the ductwork firsthand as soon as the work was 

completed 7-8 years ago, and fortunately, as is evident from the photos and the inspectors’ 

very own comments in their code compliance reports.   

 

What the inspectors state in the code compliance report is just as important with what they do 

not state.  If there were no issues found during the 2015 and 2021 inspections with the gas pipe 

venting and the duct work inside the home’s walls and ceilings then it is plausible that that work 

was acceptable then, and that work remains acceptable (up to code) still today.     

 

Category II Downgraded to Category III 

 

As you are aware, my home remains categorized as vacant property since I acquired the home in 

2015-16.  Despite my investment of hundreds of thousands of dollars of capital, time, labor and 

costly improvements, the category status of vacancy of my home did not improve, but 

inexplicably was downgraded in 2020 from a Category II to a Category III vacant property home.  

The reclassification was unwarranted and in fact is an unduly burdensome to the homeowner 

because unlike the Category II classification, a Category III classification I discovered, 

prevents the homeowner from working on his own home which is not consistent with the 

terms of the agreement at the time, I, the homeowner, purchased this home.  Once again, this act 

further “moved the goal posts back” and raised the completion costs and thus prolonged my date 

of completion capabilities. 

 

Crippling ~$6,000 Annual Tax Burden 
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It should also be noted that ever since I acquired my home in 2015-16, I have been required to 

pay an annual vacant property fee coupled with a costly non-homestead property tax totaling 

approximately $6,000 each year.  Given that I am not allowed to homestead my home until I am 

granted the certificate of occupancy from the “City”, my yearly property tax is at a significantly 

higher tax rate than most other Saint Paul homeowners.  To put this in perspective, we are 

currently in the year 2023.  2023 minus 2015-16 is 8 years.  In the aggregate, I have been 

required to pay approximately $6,000 per year, multiplied by 8 years, totaling almost $48,000 in 

mere property tax on the 733 Fairview Home, coupled with the onerous vacant property fees on 

my home.  “My home”, which I am still not officially allowed to live in despite a thorough 

renovation and costly upgrades.  

 

Moreover, despite the payment of registration, permits, fees, practically satisfying every single 

one of the requirements in the 2015 and the 2021 Code Compliance Report, and providing cost 

estimates of the repairs, a schedule timeframe for completion of the repairs, providing proof of 

financial capability to complete all repairs to DSI on multiple occasions, and regularly taking 

leave from my job to drive at least 150 miles to attend in-person legislative hearings in 

downtown Saint Paul – despite these actions and my good faith commitment to making every 

effort to complete the request within the various code compliance reports – I have still not been 

granted the Certificate of Occupancy to my Home.   

 

To any reasonable person who hears this and sees the before/after overhaul to my home, it 

beckons one to ask, “How is this being allowed to happen in Saint Paul?”  Indeed, it is alarming.   

 

At the home’s current ripe stage and advance progress, it is not only reasonable but also the 

right thing to do that the “City” should now grant me the Certificate of Occupancy to the 733 

Fairview Ave. North Home. 

 

Through the eyes of a Saint Paul homeowner, my experience with DSI misplacing and losing 

inspection documents because previous inspectors retired, DSI making, new ever-changing 

inspection demands where DSI inspectors are requesting to see things they have already 

inspected previously is exhaustive, crippling, and counterproductive.  Through the eyes of an 

aspiring resident of Saint Paul, DSI’s mode of practice is unprofessional.  Herb, an 80-year-old 

seasoned contractor and a close friend, who is very familiar with this Home since even before I 

purchased it, calls the DSI’s practice with misplacing my permits and new inspection demands id 

me – “very sad and sloppy”.  And, through the eyes of my legal colleagues, DSI’s practice seems 

unjust, wrong and unconscionable.  I now understand the proverbial rumor that buzzes in 

Ramsey County when I am asked from various people and businesses familiar with the plight of 

my 733 Home for an update.  Their response:  I heard some of those Saint Paul inspectors are 

tyrannical.  They are on a power trip.  The culture in that office has a reputation very being very 

difficult. 

 

I invite you to closely look at the photos taken at the time of the inspections, the work done at 

that time, and the comments of the varied Plumbing Inspectors and Warm Air Inspectors from 

2015, 2021 and now 2023. 

  

To illustrate:  in 2015, the plumbing inspector, Jim Kaufer observed the tankless water heater 

mounted on the wall, but not yet connected with water or electricity.  He also observed/inspected 

the (white) PVC venting pipes mounted and leading to the Water Heater and leading straight 
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through the east outer wall of the home outside but without (turning) elbows attached outside 

yet at that time.  His only two comments about the water heater at that time as reflected in his 

2015 code compliance report were:  4.  Basement -Water Heater – (MPC 2180) The water heater 

must be fired [up] and in service.  5.  Basement – Water Heater - (MPC 2280) Support the water 

meter to code.  (referring to the missing outside elbows (turns).  See #4 and #5 highlighted infra.   

 

 
 

 
 

Fast forward to June 2023, the very same Plumbing Inspector, Jim Kaufer now says, 

“The walls/ceiling will need to be opened up to inspect the water heater venting.”   

 

What?! 

 

The aforementioned is duplicitous because the following photo of the (white) PVC water heater 

gas vent piping is precisely what the Plumbing Inspector, Jim Kaufer observed in 2015.  As such, 

there is no need to destroy and open a finished ceiling and walls so you can see the piping again.  

There were no issues with these gas venting pipes at that time, and accordingly, there should not 

be any new issues today.   
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In 2021, however, the Plumbing Inspector, Paul Zellmer noted that the elbows (turns) of the gas 

venting pipes were missing outside of the home.  They purposely were left off per the contractor’s 

suggestion, so that new siding pieces could be easily installed (snapped in) around the water 

heater venting outside without hindrance with the siding repairs/installation.  This collateral 

issue was corrected, as noted in the photos below, after the loose and missing siding pieces were 

property installed and snapped in.  Accordingly, the water heater venting pipes have been 

inspected and are without any issues then or now, as noted from the lack of comments in the 

various code compliance reports from 2015. 
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 2015 

 
2015-2016 
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2015-2016 

 

Fast forward to 2021, a different Plumbing Inspector, Paul Zellmer made the following 

comments about the Water Heater after his inspection:  #5, #6, #7. 

 

5.  Basement – Water Heater – (MPC 507.5)  Correct the pressure and temperature relief valve 

discharge. 
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6.  Basement – Water Heater –(MFGC 503) Install the water heater gas venting to code. 

 

7.  Basement – Water Heater – (MPC 501) Install the water piping for the water heater to code. 

 

 
Water Heater Mounted to wall 
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2015-2021 

 

Comment #6 about the venting, addresses the above photo where the outside venting did not 

have elbows (turns) attached.  Again, they were purposefully left off because at the time we were 

in the process of repairing siding on the outside of the home and it was counterproductive to 

attach (glue) the elbows and then cut them to remove them prior to attaching new long siding 

pieces.  It is precisely why the inspector made this comment:  “Install the water heater gas 

venting to code.”   
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March 2023 

 

The aforementioned was corrected and the elbows were secured, but that does not warrant a new 

directive in 2023 for the Plumbing Inspector, Jim Kaufer, who has already seen and inspected 

the PVC gas venting pipes in 2015 – to require the homeowner to open up the sheetrock of an 

already finished basement for the inspector to re-inspect what he already himself inspected and 

passed in 2015-2016.  It should be noted, still, into the first half of 2021, the basement ceilings 

remained open (not sheetrocked) and the gas venting was still exposed and visible.  Thus, for the 

homeowner to now be required as of June 2023 for “The walls/ceiling will need to be opened 
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up to inspect the water heater venting” is unreasonable, counterproductive, onerous, but 

also arbitrary and capricious. 

 

 
2023 
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To this end, just like the white PVC gas venting piping in the walls and ceiling, the AC/HVAC 

Venting ductwork is also visible in these photos and appropriately, was also inspected – but by 

a different Heating Inspector, Erik Witt, and not the June 2023 inspector.  The only 

comment about the new ductwork in 2021 is mentioned in #5:  “Clean all supply and return 

ducts.”  Accordingly, it is unnecessary that in 2023, the Warm Air Inspector, Chris Wiskur (a 
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different inspector than even the previous two inspectors), alleges that the “ducts were installed 

and covered up without permit or inspection”.  This is patently untrue, sloppy, and if he had 

reviewed the previous two reports, possible requested in bad faith.  Irrespective, the demand 

would be extremely onerous to the homeowner, is unwarranted and redundant.  The work was 

done years earlier as is visible in the photos, with a permit and the work inspected years earlier, 

soon after the work was completed.   
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Immediately, below, are two problematic comments from the recent June 2023 inspections.   

The June 2023 inspectors are either entirely different inspectors than the previous inspectors to 

the home or appear to have amnesia as they are requesting that I destroy parts of my home so 

they can inspect what they have already inspected earlier.  i.e. Jim Kaufer, the 2015 Plumbing 

Inspector. 
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Clearly, two of the inspectors are not working with this homeowner, but are working against 

him.  Over the years, as I have made progress on the home, nevertheless, DSI clearly seems to be 

carelessly or intentionally moving the goal posts backwards and making me jump 

insurmountable costly hoops causing prolonged delay, on top of the recent three years of the 

pandemic delays I have suffered through, Ms. Moermond.   

 

To retell and illustrate the extremely unreasonable request of one of these inspectors is the 

following that comes to mind that I have previously shared with you at the last Legislative 

Hearing in May.  You, yourself, acknowledged, Ms. Moermond, and in fact, agreed with me, 

concerning the whimsicality and precarious nature this inspector’s request as you and your 

husband as you had shared, had recently had mold resistant sheetrock installed in the basement 

of your own home without the issues I am experiencing from an inspector.  See comment #8 from 

the 2021 Code Compliance Report, Building Inspector Nathan Bruhn required me to:  #8.  

Remove all mold resistant gypsum (greenboard) from basement walls and ceilings.”  As Mr. John 
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Hinton from the Building Materials Department at the Saint Paul Midway Menards told me 

after confirming with 20 different Contractors at his store, “Never in their lifetime Stamate, 

have any one of these 20 inspectors I asked heard of an inspector prohibit the installation or 

require that a homeowner remove new mold resistant gypsum (greenboard) sheetrock from the 

basement walls and ceilings of one’s home to have it replaced with non-mold resistant gypsum 

(sheetrock).  In fact, the green or purple sheetrock is superior sheet rock than the normal white 

kind.  That’s why it is more expensive.  Because it has a special wax coating over the paper that 

makes it semi-impermeable to moisture...” 
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As evinced from the reports and photos herein, especially when comparing the 2015 and 2021 

inspectors’ comments to the recent June 2023 inspectors’ comments, in large part, the culture of 

Saint Paul’s DSI, has proven to be contradictory, unreasonable, onerous and extremely costly to 

me.  Many of these factors have contributed to undue delay and have prevented me from the 

timely use and enjoyment of my 733 Fairview Ave. N. Saint Paul Home which I have invested so 

much time, so many long miles back and forth to complete, lots of resources and labor over the 

years.  The investment from my life is frankly incalculable.  Albeit, even more grave is that 

metaphorically speaking, I own this home but I still do not possess the key to live in it.  That is, I 

still do not have permission to reside therein and homestead it. 

A colleague of mine and former U.S. Attorney, Mr. Christopher Solis, rhetorically asks:  “Is 

the home livable, Stamate?  [Since it is,] then you should be able to live in it!” 

For all of the above reasons, Ms. Moermond, it is evident, the time is ripe for me to be able 

occupy, live in and homestead my Home.  Accordingly, I respectfully request that I be granted 

the Certificate of Occupancy to the 733 Fairview Ave. N. Saint Paul home.  Thank you. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Stamate P. Skliris 

 

 

P.S. #1 The funds exist to be able to finalize the installation of the backdoor landing and any 

other collateral issues that remain. 
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P.S. #2  The grounds (lawn and home) 

 

As of this writing, July 23, 2023, all tall grass, weeds and rank plant growth from the yard, 

boulevard and even my neighbors’ boulevard and alley areas have been cut. 
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